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Join Zoom Meeting 

https://berlinct-gov.zoom.us/j/88074775222?pwd=HwTEZ2NkB0EUVttICPdxuRSQLvwWmB.1  

Meeting ID: 880 7477 5222 

Passcode: 195192 

+1-309-205-3325    US 

 

TOWN OF BERLIN 

SPECIAL TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

Wednesday, April 3, 2024 

Town Council Chambers (in person) 

Remote Meeting 

6:00 P.M.  

 

 

A. CALL TO ORDER: 

Mayor Kaczynski called the Special Town Council meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

C. ROLL CALL: 

 

Those in attendance were:  Councilor Kate Atkinson 

     Councilor Sandra Coppola 

Mayor Mark Kaczynski 

Councilor Charles Paonessa 

Councilor Mark Pruzin 

Councilor Peter Rosso – arrived at 6:10 p.m. 

     Councilor Donna Veach 

 

Also in attendance:   Town Manager Arosha Jayawickrema 

       

D. AUDIENCE OF CITIZENS: 

 

Joan Veley and Christy Miano, Berlin Registrars of Voters – Ms. Veley stated that with the onset 

of early voting in Connecticut and with the Registrars’ previous request for an increase in pay they 

have calculated that they have worked an additional 118.35 hours of unpaid time since February 10th.  

With the Town Manager’s suggestion of a $2,500 stipend for the extra time they are putting in that 

still leaves them underpaid and there is still at least one election event to be held before the end of 

the fiscal year. 

 

Ms. Miano added that in the proposed budget the stipend has been listed as wages but does not 

appear to include their yearly wage increase. 

 

Mayor Kaczynski requested that Board of Finance member George Millerd address this concern. Mr. 

Millerd stated that the Board of Finance’s conversation was to increase the Registrars’ weekly hours 

from 20 to 25 and include in that a 3% raise instead of providing a stipend. 

https://berlinct-gov.zoom.us/j/88074775222?pwd=HwTEZ2NkB0EUVttICPdxuRSQLvwWmB.1


2024-04-03 Special Town Council Meeting Minutes 

 

 2 

 

Finance Director Kevin Delaney stated that the $2,500 stipend for this fiscal year is scheduled to be 

paid at the end of this week.  The stipend for next fiscal year can be paid in any frequency, from 

weekly to a onetime payment.  

 

Ms. Miano stated that if reelected in November their next term would begin in January of 2025 so 

how would the stipend for next fiscal year be paid.  Mr. Delaney stated that it could be split out over 

each pay period or given in a onetime payment. 

 

Ms. Miano added that she would still like to understand how they will be paid above the $2,500 

stipend for the additional hours they have worked and will continue to work this fiscal year. 

 

Board of Finance member Tim Grady suggested that the Council move forward with the discussion 

on the Fiscal Year 2025 budget this evening and the semantics can be determined outside of the 

meeting. 

 

Ms. Veley added that as space within town hall offices is being adjusted additional space will be 

needed in their office as the State is requiring the Registrars to have additional employees and 

computers for upcoming elections.  Additional space may also be needed for early voting during the 

Presidential election in November as the Doc Macintosh room may not be large enough. 

 

Cornel Boudria, 115 Skinner Road – Mr. Boudria stated that he is advocating tonight for the school 

district.  There is a 2.75% increase to the Board of Education budget which is less than last year’s 

initial offer.  That increase does not even keep up with the rate of inflation and is not even half of 

what the Board of Education had asked me.  Mr. Boudria is asking the Town Council to reject what 

is proposed and take discussion to a joint meeting with the Board of Finance and raise the budget. 

 

Mr. Boudria added that he supports the wage increase for the Registrars. 

 

E. MEETING AGENDA – Immediately Following the Mayor’s Update 

 

F. NEW BUSINESS: 

1. Topic re: Send a fiscal year 2025 Board of Education budget of $52,252,092, a General 

Government budget of $50,570,442 and a Water Control budget of $8,287,469 to the Annual 

Budget Referendum on April 30, 2024. – Finance 

Town Manager Jayawickrema stated that the Town Manager’s budget submission of $106,765,155 

to the Board of Finance (BOF) in March represented a 7.2% increase from the previous year.  The 

BOF made adjustments of $3,942,612 to that budget submission bringing it down to $102,822,534 

which is a 3.2% overall increase with a 3.72% increase to the Town and a 2.75% increase to the 

Board of Education (BOE) from the prior year.  The Town Manager added that the Water Control 

budget is an enterprise fund that does not affect the mill rate. 

Mayor Kaczynski asked for comments from the Town Council and added that their options include 

sending the budgets forward to referendum on April 30th, lowering the budgets, or rejecting them.  

Lowering or rejecting them would send the budget back to a joint meeting with the BOF. 
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Councilor Atkinson stated that she would vote no on both budgets.  Her concerns are that what is 

proposed does not cover contractual obligations and the increase in costs due to inflation.  She added 

that it would be a recipe for disaster for the community to not invest in education. 

Councilor Pruzin stated that he believes the BOE requires more funding to function properly, and he 

agrees with Councilor Atkinson. He added that he believes the Town budget is also too low. 

Councilor Rosso stated that he agrees with Councilors Atkinson and Pruzin and added that both 

budgets are not even keeping up with the rate of inflation.  The Town budget is the same that was 

proposed last year and when you figure in inflation that equals a cut to the budget. 

Councilor Paonessa stated that he supports sending both budgets to the voters at the referendum 

stating that the BOF worked very hard and did a good job.  He added that the BOE is receiving an 

increase on a budget that was even greater than what they needed last year but the BOE has not been 

transparent on how their budget is used. 

Councilor Veach stated that the BOF has done a wonderful job, and she can see both sides of the 

aisle, but she would like to trust the BOF’s judgement and send the requested budgets to the voters at 

referendum and if they are rejected then they will come back to the BOF and Town Council.  She 

added that the BOE is very important but there are other things that must be funded as well. 

Councilor Coppola stated that she would like to see the requested budgets go to the voters.  The BOF 

has worked very hard and did a great job.  She agrees that education is important and town resources 

are important but thinks they need to keep the budget reasonable for those with limited incomes. 

Councilor Paonessa added that customers in the Berlin water district are subsidizing the other two 

water districts as those districts are not paying their fair share to the Mattabassett District.  Mayor 

Kaczynski agreed and still does not understand why the Town must subsidize them, but the situation 

is being looked in to. 

Mayor Kaczynski stated that what is difficult to deal with during the budget process is the 

misinformation that circulates.  He added that what is not considered is the amount of funding 

provided to the BOE through Department 61 funding which is paid for by the Town. 

Mayor Kaczynski added that he does not agree with the BOE’s use of threats to cut hot topic items 

such as sports to get parents upset about the budget.  Last year the BOE was given a 3.6% increase 

and there was a lot of talk about cutting positions if they were not given the full increase they had 

requested, however the district increased by three total positions but did decrease teaching positions 

by one.  He added that the BOE stated that 3.6% increase was not going to meet their contractual 

obligations however they were able to meet those obligations with that increase and had a surplus at 

the end of year.  This has been the case for a number of years. 

The per pupil spending in Berlin of $20,664 has increased by $6,000 in the past three or four years 

and is above Newington, Glastonbury, Farmington, Rocky Hill, Wethersfield, and Cromwell.  Test 

scores are also up.  The Town is not underfunding the BOE they are being funded properly. Mayor 

Kaczynski stated that he likes to keep things positive, and things are very positive in the Town of 

Berlin. 
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Even with the limited Town budget increases in past years things are still getting done on the Town 

level and that is because things are funded responsibly and money gets moved around when it needs 

to be, and the BOE is doing that too with the budget they are given.   

Regarding the mill rate Mayor Kaczynski stated that with the property revaluation last year the mill 

rate was reduced to offset that.  With this budget we are at a .65 mill increase and we must remember 

there are other departments and services that need to be funded other than the BOE. 

Mayor Kaczynski agrees with sending the budgets to referendum and letting the voters decide.  If 

need be, adjustments will be made if they do not pass. 

 

Councilor Paonessa moved to send a fiscal year 2025 Board of Education budget of $52,252,092 to 

the Annual Budget Referendum on April 30, 2024. 

Seconded by Councilor Veach. 

Those voting in favor: Councilor Coppola, Councilor Paonessa, Councilor Veach, Mayor Kaczynski. 

Those voting against: Councilor Atkinson, Councilor Pruzin, Councilor Rosso. 

Vote being 4-3 (MOTION CARRIED) 

 

Councilor Paonessa moved to send a fiscal year 2025 General Government budget of $50,570,442 to 

the Annual Budget Referendum on April 30, 2024. 

Seconded by Councilor Veach. 

Those voting in favor: Councilor Coppola, Councilor Paonessa, Councilor Veach, Mayor Kaczynski. 

Those voting against: Councilor Atkinson, Councilor Pruzin, Councilor Rosso. 

Vote being 4-3 (MOTION CARRIED) 

 

Councilor Paonessa moved to send a fiscal year 2025 Water Control budget of $8,287,469 to the 

Annual Budget Referendum on April 30, 2024. 

Seconded by Councilor Veach. 

Vote being 7-0 (MOTION CARRIED) 

G. ADJOURNMENT: 

Councilor Pruzin moved to adjourn at 6:56 p.m. 

Seconded by Councilor Rosso. 
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Vote being 7-0 (MOTION CARRIED) 

 

Submitted by, 

Kathryn J. Wall 

Clerk of the Meeting 

 

 

 


